

YEARBOOK

2012



LIFE MEMBERS

Brian Baird

Wayne Boardman

Richard Boyle

Bruce Carr

Tony Cheetham

Graeme Collinson-Smith

Paul Darby

Gary Graham

Mark Hotchis

Frank Isaac

Wayne Ireland

Graeme Kohler

Brian Leo

Barry McVicar

Don Muir

Jim Pettit

Lew Pogson (dec)

Cyril Saunders (dec)

Don Shaw

Ean Torpy

Geoff Wells

Ron Wessel

Mick Wilkins

SPONSORS

Wiseman Park Wollongong City Bowling Club

TLE Electrical

Gwynneville Bakery

Keiraville Butchery

Bulli Fruit & Vegetable Market

IMB Ltd

DGB Lawyers

Portofino Function Centre

Valley Longwall

Baimed Physiotherapy

Coates Hire

Cunneen signs

Austrain

President's Report

Well let's turn the clock back 12 months. We had a family meeting before the AGM and agreed that both Tara and I would not stand for any official position and would just be on the committee and help were we could. Samuel and Jacob wanted this as they each play other sports and wanted us home more. The meeting ended and there was no president. Then I heard the famous words from Red, "Condo, mate it isn't that hard the club runs itself, you could just be a figure head."

As you can all image we weren't too popular when we arrived home!!

2012 has been an awesome year both on and off the field as well as a steep learning curve for me. Pre season was a little worrying as we did not have the numbers but all of the sudden we had 15-20 on the bench in thirds. I would encourage all young and old blokes to come back next year as we WILL have a third grade. Three grades in the Grand final was a wonderful achievement and even though the results didn't go our way (yes Red I know I am the most unsuccessful president as you and Wayne have won premierships whilst running as President). We also have had great successes off the field and I believe they both influence each other and show the Illawarra Rugby community how strong our club is. First Grade won the Half Way Cup and The John Hayne Shield which we will retain at the cauldron next year.

Firstly I would like to thank all of our sponsors for there continual support. Without them the club would not survive. I never knew how much it would cost to run an amateur rugby club and I tell you it is a juggle and can be very stressful at times. So I thank you all for your support and hope this can continue in 2013 and beyond.

Secondly The Committee. The committee has been great this year, we have all contributed to the running of the club and I would personally like to thankyou all and hope you will also be around next year to help or play a part in the running of the club. Our wins this year include,

A new playing strip (jumper) which has been a success and has enabled us to show off our sponsors every time we play and get media attention for both us and the sponsors.

The formation of the "Old Blokes Club Enhancement Team". Thankyou to Rick, Cheeto, Peter and Barry (and anyone I may have missed) for all the work that was done around the clubhouse. The new canteen has been a constant talking point as well as the plans for the new ladies toilets which we hope will be completed for the 2013 season. While on Barry, I would like to thank Barry and Shane for their continual work on the grounds, they took a battering during the year but were a talking point from apposing teams.

The "Old Boys Jumpers". Thanks Sean and Jimmy it was a great idea and assisted by providing the financial means for the Old bloke's club enhancement team's improvements.

Further thanks to following for organising our annual events

Wayne Ireland - Old boy's day

Wendy Mac and Tara – Ladies Day

Kman & Stephanie – Trivia Night

Barry McVicar - Sponsors Day

Getting kids allowed in the main area of the club on home games was another major win. I think it has proved successful and I will be asking that it continues. We did not have any issues and it increased the number of families back at the club after the game which is what we are about as a club, Family. .

Rick Boyle, doing the job no one wants collecting fees. Fees are so important in this club. Do I wish we could waver them – Yes, Can we afford to – No. We need to collect fees to cover your insurance and the competition entry fee and that's all it does. Great job this year Rick and if I am successful in regaining the role of President I will try and make it easier for you next year mate.

I would like to thank a few individuals who have helped the club this year.

Thank you to the Managers Col Steele, Peter O'Neil and Graham Letham. Without you the coaches cannot coach, you organise them and the team so they can concentrate on coaching and getting onto the field. I must admit I missed managing first grade this year and it was hard to give it up when I was convinced to apply for the Presidents job.

Tara and Evelyn for their co-ordinating and running of the canteen respectively. They do a tireless job and I really appreciate it as it is a major source of revenue for the club. The purchasing/ordering of items for the canteen, stocking fridges and food each game, collecting the cash, chasing the boys for monies owing and the list goes on. To Samuel thanks for working the BBQ mate, I know you are ready to pass on the baton but thanks for the last 4 years.

Rob Kelly – Mate, without you this club simply could not run. You are the first at the club on Saturday and the last to leave. On away games you sometimes do two trips to the ground to get all the gear there and that's after you pick up Cheeto the super coach and drop him to the venue. (Use your pension card Cheeto and get the bus). Mate you have been my sounding board, my squash partner and my right hand man all year. I can not thankyou enough for you efforts, you are a massive asset to this club and I/we would be lost without you.

Kman – The VP, thanks mate for your support this year and your advice. I know you have been flat out with the wedding and we all wish you well. Mate when I needed you, you were there and that's what being a VP is all about.

The boys from Baimed and our Tuesday night rub down team (Delaney's), you both got a lot of the boys back onto the paddock and we all appreciate your work.

Sean – Mate so close yet so far. You had a great year as did first grade. I was a little worried at the start of the year with a lack of first grade players but slowly they appeared and this was mostly because of your recruitment and constant phoning and harassment. Mate you should be proud of your efforts. I would also like to single you out for the other influences at the club. You have assisted in the juniors throughout the year as well as the committee. In fact I remember most weeks you spent 7 days doing something to do with the club. Thanks mate.

Cheeto — Mate I was so excited to see you get to the GF again. While not the result we were all looking for, the way you took a side that had a not so great start to the GF was inspiring. You gained the commitment from the boys to both training and on game day and they played hard, not only for themselves but for you. As a coach mate you can't get any better than that and you should be very proud.

Tully – Just like Cheeto mate you not only took a side that had a bad start to the year but you had to take over as coach one third of the way though the year. I know the year did not end well with your injury and the GF loss but to get there and to get third graders to both Tuesday and Thursday training is a major achievement.

Tara — Babe, once again you were there for the club this year, ordering uniforms, handing them out, administering the canteen, working in the canteen, helping Wendy with ladies day, organising grand final shirts, the ladies grand final breakfast, organising the end of year Presentation, being the Club Secretary and putting up with me at home. It was hard for us as a family as we never left the Rugby business at the Rugby club which left a few clashes here and there. I love you and always appreciate your dedication to the club. Xxx

Craigo — mate your cool and experienced head not only served you well on the field but off as well. Your advice on decisions both club and financial I held with great weight and appreciated you disagreeing with me on occasions and coming up with a better solution. As you know I am not a problems man but a solutions one and you were the one there to help me develop these solutions. Thanks mate. Added to this is the work you do for the club in relation to sponsorship and home loans. For those who don't already know, if you are looking for a home loan please go and see what Craig can offer you. A percentage of the amount that is loaned comes back to the club as a community sporting sponsorship. So see Craig and thanks mate.

Tony G – Tony you stepped up when Vinnie could not continue as junior president because of work and it was like you were meant for the job. I thank you for the passion you have for the junior players and their families as well as initiatives such as BBQ, Junior days and flowers for player's mothers on Mothers Day.

Mark Mazzini and Josh Davey thanks for helping to set up on game days and help to mark the ground, you might think that your efforts go unnoticed but they don't.

The only failure I really felt that I had this year was not being able to get more players involved in the club, both past and present. It frustrates me when we go to other clubs and they have a heap of helpers. This is a great Club but it needs volunteers. However it is the same few every week that turn up to help and I have named most of them in this report. Please get involved in 2013. Even if it is for half an hour on the BBQ or in the Canteen each week, that is a great help. You might also be able to help set up or clean up after the game or get involved during the week with the junior teams or work around the club house. We need people to run the line, or water and work as the match day controller, just for one game. I thank those who helped this year but as they say, many hands make light work.

The next point I will touch on I will be brief as there is a potential for my blood pressure to rise. The IDRU and I have not started or finished on a good footing this year and I have been perplexed by the interactions we have had. With that in mind I would like to thank Lorelle Longbottom from DGB Lawyers for her assistance and support when we needed her. Thanks Rel.

Timmy O, as usually a great job as Club Captain this year. You have been an inspiration both on and off the field, hence my costume on Mad Monday. Thanks mate, I hope you go around again next year; you are still the best number 8 in the Illawarra and a great clubman.

Red, thanks for your help this year and on behalf of the entire club, we wish you well on your charity walk next year. I guess the IDRU will have to start sending me emails since you will be gone which I am sure you will be happy about. Thanks for your on call advice and guidance.

The AGM is on this Sunday 14th October, Wiso's 2pm. Please come and listen to what is happening in relation to the future of the club and if you can put your hand up for a position on the committee or just as a committee member. We have several challenges next year as a club. We need to re negotiate our use of Saunders Oval, we need to strengthen the club both on and off the field, finish the female toilets, work with the Steelers juniors who have leased the field on Monday, Wednesday and Fridays until May and we need to secure our valued sponsors as well as promoting our club with other potential sponsors as the running of the club increases in cost every year.

Thanks again,

Paul CONDON

El Presidente'

The Mighty Wollongong Tech Waratahs.

Junior President's Report

The 2012 season saw an increase in numbers from the previous year with Tech Waratahs competing in U7s, U8s, U10s and U13s.

Our newest and youngest players the U7s competed well each week and achieved a successful season with many improving their skills greatly. Special thanks to the coaches Daniel Tully and Adam Sharman.

The U8's in their second season together improved further and showed some great teamwork, having to play some games with mandatory number of passes, showing their skills in the process. The numbers in this side have continued to grow with all the boys having a great time playing rugby. This would not have been possible without the efforts of the coach Cameron McCrea.

The struggle team, U10's, had difficulty filling their side early on in the season but as the numbers grew so did the teams success. It was wonderful to see the effort and enthusiasm put in by all the boys even with some heavy defeats early in the year. The boys finished the year as a very competitive team. All of this was only possible with the coaching from Michael Merrick and the support of David Behr and Ray Smith.

Finally to our most senior team the U'13s. A side played some great football, but some weeks suffered due to lack of numbers. I would personally like to encourage these players to continue in rugby, there are some fine talents in this side. The U13's benefited by being coached by our very own first grade coach Sean Filan.

It would be remise of me not to mention the wonderful support of all the parents at each and everyone of our games. Extra special thanks to our junior registrar Jodie Crealy who handled the majority of the paperwork. Thank you all for a great season.

To all those not yet involved in junior rugby I would like to invite you all to come down and support our future Tech Tahs and to spread the word of the Tech Waratahs Junior Rugby.

Thanks again and see you all next year.

Tony Gorgijovski Junior Vice President

Treasurer's Report

What a great season for the club! Not only on the field but also off the field. This would go down as one of the most productive years from the committee that I have seen, with the assistance of those willing to put up their hand and help out.

Our sponsorship was strong this year with Wisman Park Wollongong City Bowling Club once again being our Major Sponsor. We thank them for their ongoing support, and with the improvements they have made to the club, it really is a great venue that I'm sure everyone enjoys.

We also thank our other sponsors:

- IMB Ltd
- DGB Lawyers
- VLI Drilling
- TLE
- BaiMed Physiotherapy
- Bulli Fruit and Veg
- Portofino Function Centre
- Keiraville Butchery
- Gwynneville Bakery
- Coates Hire
- Cunneen signs

Your support is very much appreciated.

Thanks to all those who managed and helped out in the canteen this season. This is a big role, and there were many people involved in undertaking a fantastic job once again.

There were some valuable fundraising activities that gave our financial position a boast this year.

Thank you to all those who dedicated their time organising the following activities:

- Old Boys day
- Old Boys jumpers
- Trivia night
- DFACS & BHP grants
- Chocolate fundraiser
- Club merchandise

This is a crucial aspect of keeping the club financial, and your efforts are valued and appreciated

I'd like to finish by congratulating Tony, Aaron, Peter and the whole of the Second Grade Team on a fantastic year. This was a team that grew in strength and belief during the season, and it was an absolute pleasure for me to captain the side. It was one of my most enjoyable seasons ever, and one that has me feeling excited about the prospects next season.

Regards

Craig Franklin



Club Captain's Report

This year was an amazing year for the club and I couldn't be prouder for all the efforts this year to get 3 teams in the grand final and finish 2nd on the club championship. Big shout out to Sean & Mark, Cheeto & Aaron, Tully & Bobbus, Gaino & Scotty and all the players well done on a successfull year as a whole. It goes without saying we all wish we could have had the fairy tale of 3 premierships. We all earned our right to be in the last game of the year which in itself is a rare accomplishment and one that we should all be proud of!

It would be fair to say that at the start of the year we thought we would struggle to fill 3 sides our preseason wasn't as strong as in the past and attendance at training wasn't a priority for some. Due to the work of all the coaches we hit the phones and banded together determined to fulfill 3 sides each week and we did. Our trial with the cloey blowies and Vikings was a good hit out and put us in good form coming into round 1.Look at what we achieved this year red, white and black spirit shined through the year from hard work on the training paddock especially in 3's and 2's it's a credit to you guys for turning up each week and training hard the rewards you receive. You guys were the driving force to our success this year I dip my hat to you.

Sean, Mark and Doctor Graham Letham congrats on the year as a whole I know each week we put a team on the park but on tues, thursday and sometimes friday we struggled to get 15 all on one day. Thanks to the 2nd graders and 3rd graders for filling in I'm know Sean's phone copped a pizzling each week just trying to make sure we were all there come 3pm sat. Graham thank you for not only stitching me up but anyone who was split during battle you saved us hours waiting at the hospital or medical centre even if you did state that's not my best work about my scar on my eyebrow. Boys well done on not only winning the half way cup, the challenge shield and making the gf a truly memorable year.

Cheeto and Aaron, congrats on your year the second round of the year you really hit some form and it's a credit to yourselves as you more than earned it from all the hard work you put in at training. Cheeto and aaron your level of discipline you instill through your team gives them there own sense of identity which is hard to gain with the player movements through the grades of a rugby club and the results showed. To you could see you all thoroughly enjoyed playing with each other and it drove desire to enjoy rugby as much as you guys were within the club and for that I thank you.

Tully and Bobbus, what a year at first it looked like there wasnt going to be a team with limited numbers but you got more than 15 some times 25 to each game so well done. In the first round you found ways to give it away in close games but come the second round with efforts on the training paddock and the youth within the team you turned a corner and bacame a different 3rd grade tech tah side after your defeat of Avondale the confidence Levels grew and you strung games together. To come from 5th place and win your way into the gf was an inspiring feature in the unified rise of the tech tah club to which you played an integral part and it was a pleasure to watch.

Gaino and Scotty from Baimed thank you for your efforts not only on sat but in getting us on the paddock each week alone but your tireless work taping many ageing men and some soft ones as well although Gaino it would have been great to see you play a few more games. To JD and his team for the tues massage I must admit at first I as hesitant but in the end the minimal injuries we encountered this year is largely due to your work with the club for that cheers lads.

As always I thoroughly enjoyed my role as club captain this year it is always an honor to be a leader with this club and I hope my passion for rugby rubs off onto others within the rugby community and makes them want to share it with me in red, white and black.

To the players of 2012 pat yourselves on the back for the year we had. I know how it felt to fall short in our quest but let this set back only fuel for passion for success and premierships for 2013 so treat yourselves tonight to a beer with your team mates and reminisce of what was a mighty year for the tech tah family.

NECK UP 2012!!!

Tim Olsen Club Captain.



Rugby Managers Report

To All Players - Congratulations on a wonderful year of achievement. To reach the Grand Final in all three grades is a magnificent effort gentlemen.

To the three Coaches, congratulations, well done gentlemen.

To the three Managers, a big thank you on a difficult job that starts on Thursday night and finishes on Saturday afternoon.

To Aaron Neufeld, thank you for your input as Assistant Coach with 2nd Grade. Well done.

To Mark McConnell, thank you for all your input and patience with 1st Grade. Well done.

Also, I would like to thank big Tony G on his running of the Juniors. Tony increased the number of juniors playing, as well as the number of teams Tech Waratahs put on the field each Sunday. Well done Tony on a difficult job.

I would also like to thank Evelyn on her enthusiasm in running the Canteen in a professional manner. The Canteen is a very important part of our Club in generating the profits we require to help run the Club. Well done Evelyn and thank you.

The Canteen - WOW what an improvement.

A special thanks to the three wise men - Rick Boyle, thanks; Barry McVicar, thanks and Tony Cheetham, thanks.

To Foxie - thank you on all the brick work you competed without disrupting the running of the Club.

Big Gus, thanks and Shane McVicar, thanks for all your help.

To the people above, I would like to thank you all for a tireless job on renovating and refurbishing the Canteen.

To Lorelle Longbottom - thank you for all the long hours you put in for the Club in trying to get Josh Darby into the Grand Final. Thank you.

In closing I would like to say thank you to all our loyal vocal supporters. You all make Saturday afternoon at Saunders Oval the place to be.

Best wishes to all

Rob Kelly

1st Grade Coaches Report

I would like to start by thanking all the volunteers that have assisted myself and the club throughout the year. Some notable mentions are our illustrious president Paul Condon, Lorelle Longbottom, Rob Kelly, Graham Letham and Evelyn Steele and many others all of whom without their time and support the club would not be as successful as it is. I personally would not have been able to get through the season without them.

This year was a successful year finishing second overall. Thank you to all the players for their commitment and effort. A big thank you to all the second and third grade players that made themselves available each week to standby and contribute to the team when they took the field. This sort of dedication adds to the depth and spirit of the club.

Our front row set the platform for a successful year with Alex, Harry and Josh leading the way in most games. This was further intensified by the try scoring Richard Hoffman and the minister of defence Noel Franco. Our five back rowers were outstanding with Tim Olsen as captain, playing well each game and leading by example. James Bartlett, Rory Waterfall and Aaron Kelly always playing with intensity and great skill. George Buckthought played nearly every first grade game this year and is a player of the future. This forward back dominated every game and I couldn't be more proud of them.

The back line led by Lee Martin was brutal. If Lee wasn't breaking the line, Noonga would be unstoppable and carry opposition players at will as they tried to bring him to ground. A rap must go to our two half backs Josh Darby and Wayne Bruton who performed well in every game and both men played well above their weight. Wayne deserves a special mention for the way he covers different positions in the back line whether week to week or just when needed during a game. Jimmy Taingue was outstanding this year as his defence was solid against bigger opponents and his ability to retain the ball was great under pressure.

Trevor Longbottom and Michael Lolesi added pace and flair to the back line. Both demonstrated extremely good footwork and were a joy to watch. Trevor improved his defence this year showing some of his best defensive efforts, particularly in the semi finals.

A special thanks to Brad Vigel and Wise for their support and willingness to answer any call up thrown their way. They always performed well and were a big part of the team.

Our team leaders Tim Olsen and Lee Martin not only led by example on the field but were an asset at training with all the grades.

To all those that receive awards tonight congratulations. I know most awards were very close which shows much strength across the team. No one player stands out each week. Points were always hotly contested.

Have a great night

Sean Filan



2ndGrade Report

The 2012 season has come and gone and although there was no premiership the second grade side can be very proud of their achievements through out the year.

Congratulations to Sean and Daniel for their great effort this year which made it such a great success, also thanks to Tim Olsen for his input on training nights, he is a great leader. This year we had an influx of new players to the club, these fellows which were mainly in second grade went a long way to making it the tight and happy group that we were. The season started off very slow with no wins in the first 4 games, but from then on our year went on to greater heights which resulted in a grade final appearance.

As the season progressed our forward pack developed into a very formadel unit which led the way for many strong victories, for this my thanks goes to Craig Franklin for his guidence and help to the young pack which responded to his leadership. It would be unfair to single out individuals because as a forward pack every one was fantastic our backs with chance to capitalise on a strong go forward developed into a strong attacking unit.

I would like to thank Arron Neufieid for his help this year, it was much appreciated and helped the side greatly, also to Peter O'neil for being our manager, it was great to see him back at the club also my personal thanks to Rob Kelly for all his help he gave me during the year when I had my transport problem along with all the committee for a job well done.

In closing I would like to say in all my years of coaching this year was one of the best and to all the boys that played in seconds I thank you very much for making it such an enjoyable year.

Tony Cheetham.

3rd Grade Report

Firstly congratulations to my fellow coaches Sean Filan and Tony Cheetham for a stellar year. Your successes were instrumental in driving us onto bigger and better things in our season. Sean you are a great clubman who actively promotes success through all grades. All players are treated equal at this club which testifies itself in 3 grades in the grand final. Well Done.

What a year we had. Who would of thought at 2 wins and 7 losses mid season we would make the grand final. Positive attitude, focusing on goals and returning higher grade players made it all possible. Col and myself thoroughly enjoyed the roller coaster ride that was third grade 2012. We disappointed and surprised but we all remained mates and played for each other. Thank you to all involved.

Special thanks to Bobus for his efforts in the first half of the year. Third grade coach is a tough gig especially when you are trying to build a family. Bobus is a good mate and it was great having him around. Col steele is another good mate and thanks for your efforts this year as manager, also Rob Kelly for helping in Cols absence. Having good people around makes it much more enjoyable.

Robert Potts captaincy was crucial through the final series. Not only was he one of our best players, he is a leader drawing on his experiences playing with the world's best. His legs on the wall fire up in the grand final was memorable.

We spoke at length at the start of the year about a defeatest attitude in our squad. We were full of players who were familiar with losing, fighting amongst each other on the field, blaming the ref, asking to only play 20 minutes before kick off, then asking to go off during the game. We just didn't know how to win or didn't want it enough. However, I didn't think it would take half a season to over turn but it wasn't too late.

We eliminated negativitiy. We had a simple game plan and were all prepared to stick to it, focus on our own games, encourage and supporting one another. Didn't it make a difference. Some of the tries we were scoring in the final third of the season were remarkable.

Who will ever forget the win against Avondale at Avondale when we were 27-10 at halftime, a club most of our squad were used to losing 60-0 in previous years. Pistol pete scoring under the posts with 5 to go was us turning the corner. We travelled to Engadine for the last game of the season needing a bonus point to guarantee a finals spot, We had it in the bag by half time with some of the best tries I have ever seen in any grade let alone third grade.

We had a number of consistently good players this year with our best being Richard Pollard, Pete Winston, Piki Woetai, mick Bruton and Josh Tressider later in the season. Special mention to Cody Grayson who I have seen great improvement in this year and his consistency has been an critical in a number of wins.

What a fantastic 17,18yo brigade we saw come through this year. Josh Needham, Kai Chichiro-dennelley, Jordan Knight and Owen Brace. Kai was our best player early but struggled to get back into an extremely strong squad after inconsistent training and injury. All four are future first graders with Josh in my opinion ready to walk into first grade tomorrow. New comer Jimmy Karuaria has been a big find for the club this year and could also walk into first grade.

Rhyce Tubaro, Sam Patrinos, Tony G, Mark Mazzini, Mick Merrick and Trent Napthali are the old stagers who were fantastic for us as they are every year. What a year from first year player Ray Smith. Thanks also to Ox for a great attitude and being a great club stalwart, packing into the front row at near 50 is a big ask.

Our finals bench players of Bryn Edwards, Andrew Murphy, Josh Holman, Ox, Sauce, Jordan Knight, Nick Partridge, James Knight, Kai, Robbo was the strongest bench third grade have seen and all will go onto bigger and better things next season.

We entered the semi finals with a lot of guys playing there first finals series and we didn't want it to end in the first week. Wollondilly were younger, keener and fitter. We knew we had to control territory and the set piece. Pistol Pete dominated the line-outs, and Josh Needham stepped up in the scrums with an impressive display for an 18 year old. We controlled the game with Cody kicking us to victory. Impressive considering the inexperience in the squad.

We had lost Josh, Yours truly and Trent 3 big tight five players, but showed no ill effects by thrashing Avondale. The bench players having a big impact.

Then came Vincentia the bench mark throughout the season. There were a number of good judges betting against us. We played out of our skin with all players sticking to the game plan. Rhyce tubaro was set the job of stopping there dangerous 10 and was perfect. Jimmy Karuarias try was opportunistic and showed just how far he had come in his short time in the game. We had 2 grades in the grand final already and both grades were in full support at Kiama creating a wonderful club atmosphere. This I believe is what got us over the line in a close game.

THE SHOW. Grand final day was an amazing experience. The atmosphere at the clubhouse for the jumper presentation was fantastic. Tech Tahs is a fantastic club, a great bunch of blokes. Thanks to all who made this day as special as it was. Unfortunately Camden got the better of us. I put it down to 2 things. I think we played our grand final against Vincentia and Camden were too big for us on the day and if we still had our 3 big men I think it would have been much closer at the death.

Thanks to all involved this year especially for the support of the Committee. Condo and Tara you are warriors, Well done.

Daniel Tully



Awards for 2012

3rd Grade Player's Player 3rd Grade Most Improved 3rd Grade Best & Fairest

2nd Grade Player's Player 2nd Grade Most Improved 2nd Grade Best & Fairest

1st Grade Player's Player 1st Grade Best Back 1st Grade Best Forward 1st Grade Best & Fairest

Best Trainer

Most Improved Player

Most Consistent Player

Most Outstanding Prospect

Try Scorer of the Year Point Scorer of the Year

Crooky of the Year Stirrer of the Year

100 Games Award 200 Games Award

Rick Boyle Trophy Clubperson of the Year





Nan	ne	Games	1 st Grade	2 nd	3 rd	TOTAL	TOTAL
Name		played	2012	Grade	Grade	Games	Games
		pre 2012	2012	2012	2012	played	played
		prc 2012		2012	2012	2012	for club
James	Bartlett	0	18	0	0	18	18
Owen	Brace	0	0	1	20	21	21
Michael	Bruton	173	1	4	20	25	198
Wayne	Bruton	280	17	0	0	17	297
		19	15	20	0	35	54
George	Buckthought	199	0	0	5	5	204
Mark	Bye	0	0	3	2	5	5
Michael	Casini	U	0	3		3	
17-1	Chishiro-	_	1 1	ë	16	22	22
Kai	Dennelly	0	1	5		1	1
Н	Cirsol	0	0	0	1		
Corey	Condon	136	9	11	0	20	156
Robert	Corbett	74	0	0	1	1	75
Daniel	Crane	0	0	0	6	6	6
Mathew	Crimmins	173	0	0	1	1	174
Joshua	Darby	171	14	0	0	14	185
Jake	Davey	27	10	21	2	33	60
Joshua	Davey	93	19	0	0	19	112
Paul	Davis	411	0	0	2	2	413
Mark	Easton	23	0	0	4	4	27
Bryn	Edwards	0	0	4	12	16	16
Lewis	Etheredge	0	8	16	0	24	24
Kaufononga	Fangupo	34	15	1	0	16	50
David	Fanning	12	0	16	5	21	33
John	Feltham	22	5	19	0	24	46
Sean	Filan	86	2	0	3	5	91
Noel	Franco	29	17	1	1	19	48
Craig	Franklin	251	1	18	0	19	270
Nathan	Gainsford	52	0	0	1	1	53
Tony	Garrisiora	201	1	6	14	21	222
Cody	Grayson	89	0	1	16	17	106
Harry	Hawksworth	224	19	0	0	19	243
Christopher		89	1	21	1	23	112
	Hendry	67	17	0	0	17	84
Richard	Hoffmann	12	0	2	18	20	32
Joshua Trent	Holman	0	5	17	0	22	22
	James Jenkins	0	1	19	0	20	20
Thomas			0	0	1	1	37
Corey	Jones	36		2	9		11
James	Karauria	0	0		0	11	
Aaron	Kelly	104	18	0		18	122
Kuheleimoana	Kinikini	87	0	0	0	0	87
James	Knight	18	0	1	12	13	31
Jordan	Knight	0	1	11	10	22	22
Peter	Leaupepe	41	0	11	0	11	52
Justin	Lenane	0	0	14	4	18	18
James	Letham	115	5	19	0	24	139
Michael	Lolesi	0	16	0	0	16	16
Trevor	Longbottom	134	19	0	0	19	153
Jason	Mackie	32	0	0	4	4	36
Zlatko	Manovski	293	0	0	0	0	293

Name		Games	1 st Grade	2 nd	3 rd	TOTAL	TOTAL
		played	2012	Grade	Grade	Games	Games
		pre 2012		2012	2012	played	played
						2012	for club
Lee	Martin	250	17	0	0	17	267
Alex	Matulick	130	18	0	0	18	148
Luke	Mayberry	251	0	0	2	2	253
Mark	Mazzini	78	0	5	22	27	105
Gregory	McAndrew	220	4	13	1	18	238
David	Mcconnell	131	7	1	0	8	139
Aita	Meafou	54	1	11	0	12	66
Michael	Merrick	168	0	0	17	17	185
Aaron	Molter	0	0	0	5	5	5
Craig	Morrison	0	0	3	6	9	9
Andrew	Murphy	75	0	2	19	21	96
Trent	Napthali	75	1	3	16	20	95
Emanuel	Nayagodamu	114	4	0	8	12	126
James	Needham	0	1	5	11	17	17
Joshua	Olsen	0	0	1	2	3	3
Timothy	Olsen	242	19	0	0	19	261
Nick	Partridge	44	0	4	12	16	60
Sam	Patrinos	75	0	9	14	23	98
Richard	Pollard	28	0	2	19	21	49
Aiden	Potts	0	0	0	2	2	2
Robert	Potts	20	0	0	20	20	40
Stevie	Povey	15	0	0	0	0	15
Stephen	Rendell	132	0	1	20	21	153
Glen	Robertson	170	0	1	11	12	182
Robert	Rossit	85	0	0	3	3	88
Benjamin	Shortus	88	0	0	11	11	99
Jeremy	Simpson	0	3	18	0	21	21
Raymond	Smith	0	0	0	14	14	14
Joshua	Stevens	0	0	0	1	1	1
David	Stone	0	0	0	4	4	4
Jaime	Taingahue	101	16	2	0	18	119
Luke	Thompson	125	0	0	6	6	131
Mitchell	Thompson	0	0	0	6	6	6
Joshua	Tresidder	0	1	1	9	11	11
Rhyce	Tubaro	48	3	10	8	21	69
Daniel	Tubby	16	0	8	3	11	27
Daniel	Tully	218	0	3	17	20	238
Simon	Tweedie	132	0	0	4	4	136
Bradley	Veigel	92	6	7	1	14	106
Rory	Waterfall	20	9	8	1	18	38
Peter	Winston	22	0	10	17	27	49
Piki	Woetai	19	0	0	20	20	39



Ladies Grand Final Breakfast



Tim Olsen wannabe

